THE ADMINISTRATION OF THE LORD’S SUPPER TO SHUT-INS

STUDY COMMITTEE REPORT

FOR CLASSIS CENTRAL US

Meeting January 11, AD 2005 in Hills, Minnesota 

Esteemed Fathers and Brothers,

THE MANDATE OF CLASSIS

At the June 1-2, 2004 meeting of Classis Central US the following measures were adopted under Article 27 in the minutes:

1. The Consistory of Covenant Reformed Church of Pella, Iowa, overtures Classis Central US to impanel a committee with the mandate to study and submit recommendations on the administration of the Lord’s Supper to members in good standing ex ecclesia.

-ADOPTED

2. Dr. Kloosterman, Rev. Edouard, Rev. Pontier, Rev. Roets, and an elder from Covenant Reformed Church of Pella, (Rev. Miller as an alternate) nominated and elected to serve on the committee. 

3. Motion is made and supported that if any travel expense is incurred by the committee that they be reimbursed by the treasurer of Classis Central US.

-ADOPTED

4. Chair rules that Rev. Edouard will convene the committee and that the committee should report to the next Classis.

THE WORK OF THE COMMITTEE

On August 31 Rev. Edouard convened the meeting with an e-mail in which he informed us that the Covenant Reformed Church of Pella had appointed Elder Norm Van Mersbergen to serve on the committee. He appointed Elder Van Mersbergen to serve as chairman and Rev. Pontier to serve as clerk, appointments which were confirmed by vote of the committee at its first meeting. On September 8, in preparation for our first meeting, Elder Van Mersbergen asked various members to each prepare a study paper for discussion by the committee. The assignments were as follows:

· Dr. Kloosterman - Historical background of serving the Lord's Supper to shut-ins and a brief overview of the necessity of the use of the sacrament for believers. 

· Rev. Edouard - The relationship of the Word preached and the sacrament administered. 

· Rev. Roets - Who administers the sacrament to shut-ins: A critique of the practice of past elders working at the behest of present elders and a critique of elders (past or present) administering the sacrament without a minister present. 

· Elder Van Mersbergen - Guidelines about serving the sacrament to the senile or demented believer and guidelines regarding the use of Church Order article 45 in a public place. 

On November 5, 2004 the committee met by conference telephone call. The meeting lasted about 2½ hours. The following report seeks to incorporate much of the material contained in the study reports together with insights and critiques voiced at our meeting. Following the meeting a draft of this report was prepared and critiqued by the committee. After a second conference telephone call on November 16, a final draft was prepared and, through email, approved by each member of the committee for submission to classis.

OVERVIEW

This report seeks to answer the following questions:

1. What is a shut-in?

2. May the Lord’s Supper be administered to shut-ins?

3. Is remote participation in communion by means of a live broadcast real communion?

4. May the Lord’s Supper be administered to those suffering from mental impairment?

WHAT IS A SHUT-IN?

A shut-in may be defined as someone who is incapacitated by a chronic illness or injury. A person who is shut-in is someone confined, usually by illness. The key ideas are “incapacitated” and “confined.”  When used in relation to church members we generally mean someone who is incapacitated to such an extent that they are unable to attend church services on a regular basis. 

Shut-ins can include the home bound, nursing home residents or those isolated from the worship services of the church perhaps by incarceration.

Although we generally do not call someone a shut-in who is only briefly incapacitated or confined, or someone who expects a full recovery, yet we recognized the right of any consistory to administer the Lord’s Supper, according to Biblical principles, to any professing member even if he is only temporarily unable to attend church. However, consistories should consider whether serving the Lord’s Supper to someone not incapacitated by a chronic condition may lead to a superstitious use of the sacrament or elevate it in importance above the ministry of the Word.

MAY THE LORD’S SUPPER BE ADMINISTERED TO SHUT-INS?

It is necessary to ask this question because in the history of the church there have been many abuses of the Lord’s Supper with regard to its administration outside the regular worship services of the church. This led the reformers to denounce private masses or serving persons who were alone or serving anyone not present in the congregation. (See for example the Westminster Confession of Faith 29:3-4). The Belgic Confession, Article 35 says that “we receive this holy sacrament in the assembly of the people of God.”  

Administering the sacrament in the context of the congregation gathered for worship reflects the Biblical teaching that the Lord’s Supper not only unites us to Christ but also to one another. In 1 Corinthians 10:17 the apostle affirms, “Because there is one bread, we who are many are one body, for we all partake of the one bread.” In 1 Corinthians 11 the Apostle Paul describes the administration of the Lord’s Supper as taking place “when you come together.”  In that one chapter, the phrase is repeated five times emphasizing that the proper context for celebrating the Lord’s Supper is a coming together of the congregation. He not only stipulates that we celebrate when we come together, he also requires that participants wait for one another. Being together and waiting for one another gives witness to our unity in Christ. Therefore any celebration of the Lord’s Supper for shut-ins must give expression to the unity of the body of Christ or else it risks being a denial of one of the basic meanings of the Lord’s Supper.

In light of the foregoing, if the Lord’s Supper is to be administered to shut-ins, we believe there are three essential requirements for it to be a proper celebration:  

1. It must be administered by one authorized to do so, namely by a minister of the Word and sacraments.

2. It must be administered in the context of the church gathered for worship where the Word is read and proclaimed. Even though the celebration may involve only a few members of the congregation, nevertheless, it should not be viewed as a private ceremony or devotional exercise but as a ministry of the church which is represented by those office-bearers and members who are present. Announcing such a celebration to the full congregation in advance underscores that it is a ministry of the church which all can support by their prayers.

3. If non-members are present with the shut-in and wish to participate, they may be admitted only on the same basis that they would be admitted if they came to the regular worship service and wished to participate there. Such admission to the Lord’s Table should include the approval of a plurality of elders. Since there will most likely not be a plurality of elders present when the shut-in receives the Lord’s Supper, the non-member’s request to participate will need to be made in advance so that the elders can consider the request prior to the event.

In short, in order for the Lord’s Supper to be administered properly to shut-ins, they must receive it under the same circumstances as the rest of the congregation – in a worship service of the church. The worship service of the church (not just the bread and wine) must be brought to the shut-in so that they receive the sacrament in the context of the Word and in fellowship with other believers. The worship service need not be identical in every respect to that which is done for a large congregation, but all the basic elements of worship should be present.

IS SIMULTANEOUS REMOTE PARTICIPATION REAL COMMUNION?

What has been described above is the generally accepted practice among those Reformed and Presbyterian churches which have allowed the Lord’s Supper to be brought to shut-ins. But the technological advances of the last century have created new options and raised new questions. Live broadcasts of worship services by radio or television allow shut-ins to participate in the worship service simultaneously with the congregation without actually being present.

The question with which your committee struggled was whether being present through a live broadcast enables the shut-in to participate in a communion service without violating the Scriptural norm that the Supper be administered in the context of the congregation coming together. The situation is analogous in some respects to congregations who have outgrown their facility and have part of the congregation worshiping in the fellowship hall watching a live television broadcast of the activity in the main auditorium. We believe that participation at a remote location by a live broadcast does meet the Biblical requirements for a proper celebration of the Lord’s Supper if certain provisions are made.

1. To give expression to the unity of the body of Christ witnessed to in the Lord’s Supper, the names of the shut-ins and those participating with them at a remote location should be announced to the congregation or published in the bulletin.

2. To give expression to the unity of the body of Christ witnessed to in the Lord’s Supper, the consistory should designate one or two willing church members to be present with the shut-in at his or her remote location for the entire service. These persons can also assist the shut-in if assistance is needed in finding the right station or channel, in preventing distractions or in handling the elements at the proper time. It is desirable, if possible, that at least one of the designated assistants be an office-bearer or former office-bearer to visibly represent the office-bearers of the church, even though distributing the elements is not an essential part of the supervision required of the elders.

3. If there are a number of residents in a nursing home who are all members of the church, an attempt should be made to bring as many of them as possible into the same room with a few other designated members of the church to assist them.

SHOULD THE LORD’S SUPPER BE ADMINISTERED TO THE MENTALLY IMPAIRED? 

Participation in the Lord’s Supper requires an active faith. In baptism, we are passive recipients of the promised blessings, but in the Lord’s Supper we are required to exercise the will in response to the commands to “take” “eat” and “drink.”  Eating the Lord’s Supper is symbolic of receiving Christ by an active and obedient faith. An active faith is also necessary to obey the command to examine one’s self prior to participating (1 Corinthians 11:28) and to discern the body while participating (1 Corinthians 11:29). The promised blessings of the Lord’s Supper are received by those who receive the elements in faith. 

When elders examine someone desiring to make a public profession of faith, they look for evidence of an active faith. Elders look for that evidence in what the person confesses about Christ and in the way the person lives. The type or nature of the evidence they look for may not be the same in every case. It may vary based on age, education or background. Each one is dealt with individually on the basis of his or her circumstances and abilities. The elders pray for wisdom to be able to make good judgments and apply the objective standards of God’s Word in an appropriate way.

The same kind of individual assessment needs to be made regarding those who suffer from mental impairment. It is difficult to formulate a set of rules that will be appropriate in every situation except that the basic requirement for participation remains the same: an active faith. Those who suffer from mental impairment, whether age related or caused by accident, illness or birth defect, should be visited regularly by the elders. During such visits the elders should attempt to assess the spiritual life of the individual and whether the person is exercising faith in the Lord Jesus Christ. 

With regard to progressive dementia, often found in the aged, one way the elders can usually determine if a person still has an active faith is by the unprompted request from the individual to receive the Lord’s Supper. If such a person remembers on his own to ask the elder when he comes to visit, it is a good sign (but not the only sign) that he can participate in a meaningful way, that is, with an active faith. Such requests should be treated as pertaining to only one instance of the Lord’s Supper rather than one request leading to repeated administrations. However shut-ins who are obviously mentally sound and only physically impaired should not be expected to make repeated requests.

Ascertaining an active faith can be done with direct questions like: “Who is Jesus?”  “What did Jesus do for you?”  “What’s your favorite Bible verse?”  “What do you pray about?” or other similar questions (avoiding questions that can be answered merely with “yes” or “no”). Elders should observe what they answer as well as how they answer. This type of visit is not essentially different than other pastoral visits, that is, in all visits elders should be taking the spiritual pulse of the congregation by listening, observing, and asking a few appropriate questions. In age related dementia, the ability of the believer to respond appropriately will decline over time. When the time comes that such a person no longer expresses or demonstrates an active faith, it will generally be the case that such a person will no longer initiate a request for the Lord’s Supper nor will family members bring their loved one to church to participate since there is a high risk of embarrassment through inappropriate behavior. 

Consistories should not be afraid to make a judgment of charity regarding borderline or difficult cases. There may be other factors that have bearing on the situation and which need to be considered to preserve peace in the congregation. What is to be avoided is giving the wrong message about the nature of the Lord’s Supper to the rest of the congregation by continuing to serve those who obviously no longer understand what they are doing.

The loss of the ability to exercise faith should not be viewed as the loss of one’s salvation. We are taught in Scripture not to doubt the salvation of our covenant youth who die in infancy even though they have never exercised an active faith (2 Sam. 12:23 and CD I.17). How much more ought we not to doubt the salvation of those who once exercised faith but are now prevented from doing so by providential circumstances beyond their control.

CONCLUDING OBSERVATIONS

1.
In determining whether to administer the Lord’s Supper to shut-ins, it should be noted that the Bible does not require elders to serve the Lord’s Supper to shut-ins. Nor does the Bible forbid the practice. It is something elders are permitted to do.

2.
Since faith is created in our hearts by the Holy Spirit through the Word but not through the sacraments, and since the sacraments are dependent upon the Word to give them their meaning, it is evident that the relationship between the Word and the sacraments is not one of equality. The ministry of the Word can stand alone, if necessary, but not the ministry of the sacraments. Given the supplementary role of the sacraments, the person who is not able to attend to the Lord's Supper, either occasionally or permanently, should not be made to understand that all is thereby lost. The Scripture alone does in fact present Christ to us in all His fullness. It is, indeed, better to have both the Word and the sacraments. But if the needs or changes of life make that impossible, let the perfect Word suffice to nourish faith. Let the person who is shut-in not feel disconnected from Christ even if all he or she has access to is the Word of Christ in all its power and majestic glory.

3.
Church Order Article 45 reads, The Consistory shall supervise participation at the Lord’s Table. No member shall be admitted to the Lord’s Table who has not first made public profession of faith and is not living a godly life. Visitors may be admitted provided that, as much as possible, the Consistory is assured of their biblical church membership, of their proper profession of faith, and of their godly walk.

It has occurred to our committee that this article might benefit from an amendment which would make mention of administering the Lord’s Supper to shut-ins. A possible addition might be:

The same regulations apply [or care and caution applies] when administering the Lord’s Supper to shut-ins.

Such a statement would indicate the need for the Consistory to supervise participation, both for shut-in members and for any visitors who may be present with the shut-ins. Supervision includes making sure the shut-ins maintain a godly life (an active faith) and that any visitors with the shut-ins are approved in advance. Supervision may also include having assurances that the shut-in will partake at the right time. This can be obtained by designating willing members to assist the shut-ins.

However, we are aware that we do not have the authority or mandate to bring such an amendment to classis. We suggest that a like minded consistory pursue the matter through the procedure of an overture to classis and synod.

RECOMMENDATION

Our committee has been mandated to “study and submit recommendations” but we are reluctant to submit a list of formal recommendations regarding the administration of the Lord’s Supper, lest they be adopted (as given or as amended by classis) and then be viewed as canon law binding on all. We think it wiser to let consistories study the suggestions in the report and make a judgment regarding what would be best in their own circumstances. Therefore we make only one recommendation.

We recommend that our report be referred to the churches for study and that our committee be dismissed.

Rev. Patrick Edouard

Dr. Nelson Kloosterman

Rev. Ralph Pontier, secretary

Rev. Jacques Roets 

Elder Norm Van Mersbergen, chairman
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